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Message to staff

Subject: European Schools in Brussels / transitory site / decision by the Board of Governors
Following my previous message of 12 July 2006 relating to the European Schools, I would like to update you on the outcome of the Board of Governors' meeting on September 27 where it was decided "to urge the Belgian authorities as a matter of urgency (and in any event before the next meeting of the Board of Governors in October) to make an additional offer of another appropriate site at a location reasonably close to Laeken."
Chronology of recent events:
· In April 2006, the Board of Governors made a decision regarding the language sections in the future school of Laeken which will open its' doors in September 2009. This decision foresees the provision by the Belgian authorities of a transitory site which is necessary in order to relieve the situation of overcrowding in the Brussels schools. 

· The transitory site will be considered as part of the school in Laeken and must consequently be geographically situated reasonably close to it. The provision of such a site is indispensable for the application of the decision, which Belgium voted in favour of.
· On 7 July the Belgian government decided to offer the Berkendael site. 
· On 12 July the relevant services in DG ADMIN organised a meeting with representatives of parents and the Local Staff Committee to discuss the situation.

· On 28 August Vice President Kallas, in his letter to Prime Minister Verhofstadt, answered that even if this proposal is interesting in terms of additional capacity considering the current situation of overcrowding, however, it does not represent a realistic and complete solution for a transitory site which has to be close to Laeken. Vice President Kallas insisted to have additional proposals from the Belgian authorities that would fulfil the requirements.

· On 19 September the Commission repeated its position during the "Groupe de Suivi" meeting and stressed that it should be explicitly reflected in the document presented to the Board. 
· On 25 September the Commission met the Local Staff Committee to discuss the matter. 
Meeting of the Board of Governors:

· The Board of Governors met on the 27 September in order to decide on the Belgian proposal of Berkendael. During the discussion, the Commission invited all the Belgian counterparts involved (on Federal, regional and local level plus the Régie des bâtiments…) to a common dialogue in order to find a reasonable solution consisting of additional proposals for a suitable transitory site. 
· The Commission insisted that the Berkendael site as such does not allow for the implementation of a transition to Laeken as decided by the Board of Governors in April 2006. A complementary proposal is therefore absolutely necessary. The Board of Governors approved this position.
· The decision of the Board of Governors (attached), supported by the Commission, was adopted by all delegations but three; Belgium and the Netherlands (against) and Luxembourg (abstained).
· The major conclusion is the following:
"The Belgian authorities should, as a matter of urgency, and in any event before the next meeting of the Board of Governors, make an offer of another appropriate site at a location reasonably close to Laeken which must be operational as of September 2007 and which could be regarded as a complete package, so that the Board of Governors may take a decision on the matter at its next meeting in October 2006."
· The Commission welcomes this decision and is confident that the sense of responsibility of the Belgian authorities and the preoccupation for the children's interests will prevail. I will continue to keep you informed of future major developments.
Claude Chêne
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